HOSPITAL DISTRICT URBAN DESIGN FORUM MEETING MINUTES
Kaiser Building, Heyer Room

2045 Franklin Street, Denver CO

Tuesday, September 29, 2009

5:30pm

In attendance were: Pam Whitaker, Al Davis, Bob Hickman, Dave Engelken, Gary Branch, John E. Collison, Charles Brantigan, Mike Shannon, Michael Henry, Jim Wiseman, Molly Markert, Lynn Moore, Jep Seman, Nicole Foxall, Dave Webster, Jeff Corn-Fleisher, Tom Currigan and Paul Benington. 
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 pm. The minutes were approved along with corrections from Mr. Seman.
New Denver Zoning Code: The entire meeting was devoted to a discussion of the new Denver Zoning Code as applies to both residential areas surrounding the hospitals as well as hospital campuses. The discussion was free wheeling, and was focused on documents from Humboldt Street Historic District, the proposed action plan by Lynn Moore, and the “Initial Thoughts” drafted by Brantigan.
It is understood, from the start, that rezoning Denver is a massive project. It is a project that is moving rapidly at the present time, and changes are occurring rapidly. It is proposed that the final version of the third draft of the zoning code should be available in late October. On November 18 and 19, there will public listening sessions. It is believed that the planning Board hearing concerning the zoning code will be on January 6, 2010, and it is anticipated that the final Council vote will be on February 22, 2010. Concern has been expressed that there are so many problems with the new code as it exists at the present time that the time schedule mentioned above may not be realistic.

It seems clear that the Planning Department is looking for specific suggestions, particularly on the campus zone. It seems clear that the campus zoning as it exists now is a place holder, and serious time has not been devoted to this zone district. It is clear that the Planning Department is interested in specific suggestions, and now is the time to organize the effort, and identify what works and what doesn’t work in the old zoning code so that the good portions can be incorporated into the new code.

Significant modeling is taking place under the auspices of the American Institute of Architects and the American Planning Association. Builders, contractors and architects are doing their own modeling as well. As this modeling is being done, problems have been identified, and it is hoped that the problems can be fixed as part of the administrative process rather than by amending legislation after it is passed.
It seems clear that there are two separate approaches that need to be made by the Forum, defining the campus context, and defining what it appropriate zoning in older residential neighborhoods surrounding the hospitals.

Campus Context: Many of the problems associated with the campus context have been outlined in Brantigan’s document and in Lynn Moore’s proposed action plan. The Forum agrees by consensus that it endorses Lynn Moore’s action plan. Her plan is to convene a relatively small group of people representing both hospitals and the University campuses to make some specific recommendations. These recommendations will then be generalized to all of the stakeholders in the City, and what can be reached by consensus in this period of time will then be forwarded to the Zoning Task Force. It may be appropriate to have campus context sub-zones, such as a zone for academic campuses and a separate zone for hospitals. Perhaps there need to sub-zones under the hospital zones which accomplish the H-1 and H-2 concept of the old code. Lynn Moore will organize that subcommittee which will report back to the Forum at the next meeting.

Residential: Jim Wiseman presented an interesting diagram pointing out that under the proposed zoning for San Rafael, the standard two and a half story Victorian building that exists in that neighborhood would exceed the height limit by six feet. The Forum encourages that this diagram and its explanation be forwarded to Tyler Gibbs and Tina Axelrad. The Forum is not endorsing a fix for this problem but believes that the potential problem needs to be brought to the appropriate people’s attention. Dave Engelken in the Humboldt Street Neighborhood Association is concerned that many of the benefits achieved in creating the OD-9 zone are lost under the new proposed zoning for the neighborhood. Height limitations, setbacks, bulk plane problems, parking access off the alley, and height restrictions next to residential housing are all concerns. Dave Engelken, Bob Hickman and Jim Wiseman will organize a subcommittee to examine what it appropriate zoning for the older residential properties near the hospital and report back to the Forum at the next meeting. This will be the same basic process as for the hospital zoning. There will be a small committee formed to organize the information, and then it will be generalized to all stakeholders.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned.

Charles O. Brantigan, MD

Chairman, Hospital District Urban Design Forum
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